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Report on the first meeting of the Convention on the Future of Europe.

Thursday 28th February 2002

In an atmosphere of excitement not normally associated with the EP Hemicycle, the Convention got underway on Thursday afternoon. The opening speeches from the "three Presidents" - Messrs. Aznar, Cox and Prodi recognised that the European Union has problems.  The need for transparency, democratic accountability, relevance to the people, and a better definition of the distribution of powers were constant themes.  

However, President in Office José Aznar denied that there is a crisis in the process of integration. He pointed to the Euro and the development of a common defence policy as examples of the dynamism of what he calls the European process. Calling for an acceleration and consolidation of this process, he said the Convention should be part of the same dynamic.  

In his address, EP President Pat Cox reminded delegates that the initial idea for a Convention had been born in his institution before the Nice Treaty had been concluded.  He said the challenge for the Convention was to, "define and to re-define Europe's contemporary public purpose, its added value and its global responsibilities; to chart our way forward; so that what we do and how we do it is efficient, open and democratically accountable and above all relevant in a meaningful way to the lives our people."

Commission President Romano Prodi stated, "our capacity to create growth and employment is dependent on the single currency and the single market .... our history and culture does not allow us to separate security, justice and liberty; when dealing with terrorism and crime that do not stop at borders or with large-scale migrations, we can only act on a European scale."  He said, "We have to give ourselves a Constitution, which marks the birth of Europe as a political entity."  Prodi recognised that there is a need to overhaul the decision making processes of the EU.  "We need new, simpler and more transparent procedures for taking and implementing decisions," he said, adding, "Tasks and responsibilities currently assumed at Union level can and must be reviewed and devolved to the Member States."

Of course, the speech that everyone wanted to hear was that of Valéry Giscard d'Estaing, the President of the Convention.  Giscard has been under fire in recent days for adopting a somewhat absolutist approach to his plans for the Convention.  

In a rhetorically very clever speech, Giscard gave the members of the Convention a thorough pep-talk. The speech was both emotional, imaginative and encouraging towards the idea of producing a draft constitution. He made no secret of that he was in favour drafting a treaty to replace all other existing treaties: "…, we would thus open the way towards a Constitution for Europe" and, "In order to avoid any disagreement over semantics, let us agree now to call it : a "constitutional treaty for Europe"".

Only little self-critique was to be found in the speech: "The decision-making machinery has become more complex, to the point of being unintelligible to the general public." This critique was only followed up by the wish, simplify the machinery by enhancing and centralising political power.

Giscard emphasised paying special attention to the "young people of Europe" and the "citizens of the candidate countries". This seemed especially inappropriate, as it was pointed out several times at the meeting that the candidate countries had not even been  invited to sit on the Presidium of the Convention.

Perhaps the members, especially those of the European Parliament accustomed to using the EP Hemicycle as their work space, found it difficult to come to terms with the fact that a new face was now preciding over the Plenary, but Giscard was continually confronted with comments questioning the legitimacy of his own position in the Convention. 

Former Belgian Prime Minister Jean Luc Dehaene, Vice-President of the Convention, spoke to introduce his ideas for the Civic Forum. He explained that the Forum would not take form as a particular organisation or at a particular physical place. Instead his vision was to form a loose forum based mainly on the internet. He encouraged the member states to invite organisations to take part in this forum. He also envisioned the forum having hearings with the Convention and to establish a Youth Convention to engage young people in the debate.

Giuliano Amato, the second Vice-President, emphasised the need to form a "new institutional setup" for the EU. This reform should take into consideration the development of an economic union as well as the existing monetary union, the role of EU in the world, the role of the national parliaments and especially the division of powers in Brussels. He called for the EU to let itself be governed and inspired by the political philosophy of Montesqieu. 

Many members were eager to be heard at the meeting, but as time was scarce several members were cut off the speaking list and prevented from speaking at the last minute. Jens-Peter Bonde, member of the Convention for the European Parliament was especially disappointed to find that a proposal that he had admitted to amend the much criticised Rules of Procedure was not distributed despite promises from Giscard, himself, to do so.

